Trinity Presbyterian Church

Stated Session Meeting (using Zoom)
October 17, 2021 
We Assemble in God’s Name

Members Present: Stephanie Sorge, Moderator; Linda Bradley, Clerk of Session; Ellie Cale; Mark Facknitz; Nancy Hopkins-Garriss; Yogi Gillette; Mary Colleen Knapp; Judy LePera; Becca Lowrance; Rick Orem; Abby Striebig; Patti Warner; Bill Wilson; and Gwen Carr, Associate for Pastoral Care.
Absent/Excused: Carolyn Hinshaw, Youth Representative.  Approved.  A quorum was present.
Call to Order:  Stephanie called the meeting to order at 4:00 pm.
Opening Devotion:  Patti Warner shared a devotion based on the theology of presence, being present.  She read The Three Questions, based on an original story by Leo Tolstoy.  
Sharing Joys and Concerns:

Gwen and Stephanie shared prayer concerns and joys for members and friends of the Trinity congregation, and Stephanie led a moment of prayer.  
Approval of Docket:  Approved.
Approval of Minutes:  Minutes from the stated Session Meeting on September 19, 2021 were approved as distributed.  Minutes of the called Congregational Meeting on October 10, 2021 were approved as distributed.
Clerk’s Report:

1) Communion was observed during online and in-person worship on Sunday, October 3, as previously approved.  Communion as an extension of the table was not observed because of Virginia COVID-19 precautions.

Pastoral Care Associate’s Report:






Gwen
1) Gwen shared her monthly report showing numerous calls and emails, seven visitations, one church visit, and one other visit/contact.  She noted a number of special concerns, including recent deaths related to members of the congregation, as well as several close calls with COVID breakthrough cases.  She also attended meetings of the ACE Team, Pastoral Care Team, Session, Reaching Out House Church, Clergy Orientation at Sentara, and an End-of-Life webinar from Union Seminary, 
 Pastor’s Report:

For Discussion and Action:

1) This past month has been busy with interviewing church administrator candidates, hiring Victoria Riddle, and transitions.  Victoria has been in the office this past week, and this coming week is Will’s final week with us. 

2) Trinity is now a month or so into becoming a hybrid church, and Stephanie requested Session feedback on how things are going at home online or at church.  We are looking into getting a number for texting that could be static and monitored by different people. There is a need for more digital ambassadors, including those who would worship online and participate by engaging in the comments section on Facebook. 

During discussion, it was suggested that in-person worshipers in the sanctuary and the Commons could write prayer concerns on slips of paper and place them in a basket to be shared during Prayers of the People.  Online worshipers could write their prayer requests in Chat on Facebook.  Questions and comments from those attending worship in person should be repeated so online worshipers can hear them.  Elders complimented the excellent tech/camera work during recent services.  Yogi will write up an article for the Nous explaining what persons should do if they are having trouble with server/reception. 

Stephanie and Victoria had a phone conversation with Christen Kinard, who led the hybrid church workshops that several Trinity persons have attended.  Christen noted that our website is “insider-friendly” but needs to consider how to share our story and be more welcoming to others.
For Information: 
1) UKIRK is going well with Stephanie coordinating volunteer leadership from local churches and students picking up more responsibility. Leadership is secured through this semester, but there is a need for something more stable/permanent down the road.  Stephanie is also in conversation again with RISE about potentially working together, or exploring what that might look like.
2) Stephanie has started working with a coach and thinking about, among other things, preparation for her sabbatical next year. 
Upcoming Dates:

1) 2021 Vacation (5 weeks – with one week carried over from 2020) - April 5-9; June 18-26 (off Sunday the 20th); July 23-August 7 (off 2 Sundays - July 25 and August 1); November 19-27; Sunday, October 24 (Thursday-Sunday) 

2) 2021 Continuing Education - February 6-13 and April 24-May 1 (both weeks online with the Lombard Mennonite Peace Institute)

We Celebrate Both the Present and Our Vision for the Future

Task Forces, House Churches, and Marks Groups  


COVID Task Force







     Yogi/Linda

For Information:

1) The task force met on October 14th and affirmed current policies and guidance re in-person worship.  The next meeting is November 4th.
Season of Repentance Task Force





    Linda
1) The Season of Repentance Task Force held its first meeting over Zoom on October 13.  Members are Linda Bradley, Pat Churchman, Mark Facknitz, Jim Newman, and Patti Warner.  Besi Muhonja and Hannah Facknitz are serving as consultants.  So far we have reviewed A History of Trinity Presbyterian Church compiled by Pat Churchman, various census records from the 1800s, and the PCUSA request for a “listening campaign” related to a Season of Repentance.  We will be reviewing statements and activities of other churches and organizations related to honoring the history and contributions of enslaved persons, plus ways of inviting our congregation to help end systemic racism through our commitment to being a Matthew 25 church.  We will meet again in November and December and hope to share a draft statement and plan for Trinity with the Session in December.  
Reaching Out 








Judy
1) Reaching Out is back to meeting online because several members have been exposed to COVID, but hope to venture out to Gwen’s cabin for a meeting in October.  Because of the influx of Afghan refugees, they discussed how they might revert to some aspect of their former mission while continuing to support our congregation. They concluded that they can donate supplies (starting with diapers) and offer rides and other manifestations of friendship as those needs are expressed.  No members are hearty to stand for long periods as is required for volunteering in the kitchen.

Sanctuary








Rick
1) Sanctuary was recalled as a House Church on October 3rd.  It submitted its covenant evaluation for Session review and approval.  
Hearts and Hands:







Linda

1) Hearts and Hands recalled as a Marks Group on September 26th.  It will continue meeting over Zoom in October and anticipates at least one new member.  It is exploring a number of new ways to share care with the congregation and will contact the Pastoral Care Team about working together on this.
Backpack Program 







Abby
For Session Action:

1) The program requested the remainder of currently budgeted money for the Backpack Program (approximately $3,300 out of $4,000) be allocated to go to Bluestone Elementary School and to designate the entire allocation from Trinity’s budget to Bluestone for next year. 
Rationale: The Bluestone program is getting up and running, and thanks to the excellent fundraising efforts of Tamara Grant, as well as the access to free food that we have had for the past year and a half, the Keister Backpack Program budget is in very good shape. We could re-evaluate and see where the two programs are next year to make determinations for 2023. During discussion it was requested that any additional undesignated donations would go to Bluestone this year; this should be clarified in the Nous.  Approved.
Centering Space







Stephanie

1) Centering Space was recalled as a Marks Group on Sunday, September 26th.
Clothes Closet 







Mary
1) The Clothes Closet held a successful switch-over to fall and winter clothing on September 11th.  It is now open to serve clients in person, and this is going well.
Library









Judy
1) There were no takers to expand the library work into a Marks Group.  However, Judy and Marty Brown have made considerable progress and will continue to organize and publicize throughout the year.

Faith in Action







Bill

1) Faith in Action was called as a new Marks Group.  Ten persons have responded to the call.  Patti Warner agreed to be Trinity’s second voting member for the community’s Faith in Action, joining Bill Wilson.  
Bridge of Hope

1) Bridge of Hope was called as a new Marks Group.  Becca agreed to be their Session liaison through the end of the year.  Jason Brown will be joining the Session in January and can serve as the Session liaison after that.  
Seasonal Teams 

Harvest Team 
  No report
ACE Team  
1) The ACE Team has begun planning and is hard at work.   Nancy Hopkins-Garriss and Karla Irving have joined the group.  The team would still welcome additional members, and interested persons should contact Chris Carlberg. It was requested that everyone fill out the Advent survey to assist the team in ordering Advent materials.  
Standing Teams and Committees






Benevolence Committee






Patti
1) Members of the committee are Patti, Nancy, Rick Comstock, and Kandy Grant.  They are meeting and will have recommendations ready for the Session meeting on November 14.
Building and Grounds
 Team






Yogi
Yogi shared a comprehensive update on continuing improvements on the second floor.  Jim Newman has been working through several rooms making improvements, but would welcome some additional help.
All upstairs windows and storm windows need to be washed. Improvements to some windows are needed.
The front foyer and stairway that looks out to S. High Street needs additional painting, screen door repair, resurfacing the painted floor, and sanding and refinishing the stairway railing.  
Some of the work in the children’s room has already started, with some patching, painting, replacing ceiling tiles, etc. remaining to be done.  All of the old overhead lights have been replaced with LED lights.  

The music/stage room needs additional work once the use of that room is decided.
The room across from the Harbor Room needs to replace the current window that looks into the upstairs enclosed foyer with a solid piece of wood.  A TV will be hung in the room. 

Communication and Outreach Team





Abby

     No report
Finance Team Report







Linda
For Session Action:

1) 2020 Financial Review:  The team has received a positive financial review of our 2020 records submitted by Judy Liss and requested approval of the report.  Approved.
For Information

1) September Treasurer’s Report:  The report shows that we had an actual YTD income of $246,295 as of the end of September – which is 99% of the income anticipated for this point in the year.  These figures reflect the fact that a number of annual pledges have been received in full and also the receipt of $2,325 in designated donations this month. 

Our actual YTD expenses were $264,950 – which is 92% of the total anticipated expense for this point in the year.  Again, note that some of the line-item budget amounts are larger than the original 2021 budget amounts.  This reflects monies carried over from last year’s totals – for example, Centering Space/Myrtle Funds, the Backpack Program, and the Environmental Bequest Fund.  

2) Stewardship Activities/Timeline

a) Session, House Churches, Marks Groups, and other teams should submit budget requests for 2022 budget items by November 1.  They should check their 2021 balances and spend any necessary funds that won’t be rolled over to next year.  Please contact Linda Bradley or Jeannie Klemt if you have any questions.

b) The fall giving statements for the congregation will be prepared by mid-October.

c) Time and Talent forms will need to be updated by mid-October.

d) Stewardship introduction will occur on Sunday, October 24.  

e) Commitment Sunday is November 7. 

f) Pledge follow-up will be scheduled for November 22-29.

g) Draft budget will be developed in early December and presented to Session for approval at its December meeting (or maybe January!).

3) Major Maintenance Expenses –Status of Possible PILP Loan:  Mark Facknitz has been in continuing conversation with Catherine Lynch at the Presbytery Investment and Loan Program (PILP), which would allow us to borrow funds for “restoring creation” projects at a 2% interest rate.  Rick Comstock and Yogi Gillette will continue working with Mark on this effort.  We agreed that we need to prioritize the list of Trinity’s projects, include some description of the PILP loan program and Trinity’s potential participation for the congregation in the November Nous, incorporate specific details in the draft 2022 budget, and then present definitive information on Trinity’s participation at the January congregational meeting.
Nominating Committee

For Information:

1) The Nominating Committee met over the past few weeks to consider the nominees suggested by our congregation.  A slate of future elders was developed and offered to the congregation at the meeting last Sunday, October 10.  Stephanie asked for any other nominations from the floor, and there being none, the slate was accepted. The next class of Elders (2024) to serve on Session consists of Jason Brown, Rick Comstock, Kandy Grant, and Virginia Healy. Carolyn Hinshaw will continue to serve as the Youth Representative for 2022.
Personnel Committee







Ellie

For Information:

1) Since the last Session meeting, interviews with candidates for the new communication specialist/church administrator position were concluded, and the Committee recommended the hiring of Victoria Riddle.  Her application and contract were distributed electronically and her hiring was unanimously approved by electronic vote.  
Pastoral Care Team 







Gwen
For Information:

1) Pastoral needs due to deaths and COVID continue to be steady or increasing.  Gwen reported that rules for visitation in the retirement communities frequently change, and often the opportunities for visiting are limited, so she is seeing as many people as time and visiting limitations allow.

Processing the Meeting
Several positive comments about the meeting were shared.
Next Meeting –Sunday, November 14, 4:00 pm (online).  Ellie Cale will have devotions.
Adjournment:  The meeting was adjourned and closed with prayer at 5:50pm.

Respectfully submitted,
___________________________



___________________________

Linda Bradley, Clerk of Session



Stephanie Sorge, Moderator
Attachment:

2020 Financial Review
